
MINUTES OF BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MEETING – JANUARY 13, 2014

Berlin Town Offices, Room 206, 23 Linden Street, Berlin, MA 01503

Present:  Selectmen Judy Booman, Thomas Andrew, and Walter Bickford; Town Accountant June Poland, Rescue Chief Dennis Bartlett, Fire Chief Bruce Ricard, Police Chief Thomas Galvin, Municipal Resources Inc. consultants Alan Gould, Ed Walker & Robert Loomer; Planning Board member Timothy Wheeler, Deputy Fire Chief James Peletier, Peter Hoffman, and Boy Scout Colton Valchuis.
The meeting was called to order at 7:05 p.m.  The Board delayed meeting minute approval.
Town Accountant Poland presented her department’s FY15 budget request, which included a $19,500 salary increase and a call for increased office hours due to expanded work load. In searching for a comparable like salary for a Town Accountant, Poland said the task was difficult because of wide variety of functions each performed. Though the increase is high, Bickford supported the request. Poland said she’d requested the increase in hours for several years.

Andrew supported advancing the request for FinCom debate.  The Board voted 3-0 to support the Accountant’s FY15 Budget request. Booman offered to accompany Poland to her appointed FinCom budget meeting.  Andrew suggested a joint meeting with the FinCom to discuss budgets under the Board’s purview.

Rescue Squad Chief Bartlett presented his department’s requested FY15 budget which included a newly-proposed $36,500 stipend program to incentivize overnight EMT response ($50/EMT x 2 EMTs/night x 365 days).  Bartlett suggested decreasing the current $5,200 incentive line item by $2,000 due to poor results (the same EMTs took advantage of the incentive, but it did not attract more EMTs to overnight service). The incentive pays for EMT (re)certification and compensated EMTs for their training time where an EMT responded to at least 24 calls a year. 

Andrew asked what happens if Rescue doesn’t respond.  Bartlett said that Community Ambulance, a professional ambulance company, responds (the back-up company is Patriot Ambulance, Inc.) Bickford asked if the town should just be served by professional ambulance services.

Booman expressed concern with the requested amount.  Bickford asked if overnight calls tended to be ‘serious’ or a series of responses for ‘frequent fliers.’ Bickford also asked why the stipend was needed at all if professional EMTs provide cover for Rescue.  Bartlett said the hope is to decrease response times with the local Rescue Squad.  Overnight calls generally result in hospital runs, said Bartlett.
Booman asked about the time lapse before professional EMTs are called.  Bartlett explained that professional EMTs are called at the five minute mark if Rescue fails to field a crew following the third tone (with each tone sounded a minute apart). Depending on the nature of the call, professional EMTS are called in any event (ex. Where callers complain of shortness of breath.)
Bartlett said that Community’s ambulances are located on Cedar Hill Road in Northborough, which adds five minutes to a Berlin response.  However, Community EMTs are already in an ambulance and can generally mobilize faster than the call Rescue Squad. (Patriot Ambulance responds from Hudson). Bartlett said the Rescue Squad will still respond to an ALS call and administer first aid, or waive off Community Ambulance if the patient refuses treatment.  
Instead of the proposed ‘stipend,’ Andrew suggested the proposed public safety study proceed before embarking on a new program.  Andrew preferred increasing the present $5,000 ‘incentive’ line item increase to $7,000. Bartlett said the last state OEMS inspector faulted the town for inadequate overnight response.  The Board took no action on the Rescue Squad’s FY15 budget request.
Regarding the Fire Department’s recent switch away from low-band radio broadcasts, Chief Ricard said the move was necessary to stop radio interference with the Dispatch Center.  Bartlett stated he wasn’t given advance notice of the switch over.
Asked to explain the Rescue Squad’s $4,000 FY15 Capital Request for a new allotment of portable 2-way radios, Bartlett said he’s found Vertex radios ($300/each) can cost less than pagers and less than the Fire Department’s Motorola radios ($500/each). Ricard disagreed and stated the Motorola Minataur 5 radios the Fire Department uses cost $367 each and said the Vertex radios are not rated for public safety use.  Booman asked the chiefs to coordinate to purchase the same radios. 
Ricard stated the Rescue radios should be programmed for “receive only.”  Bartlett said EMTs only broadcast to state when they’ve arrived on the scene of a call.  Bartlett said he’s working with his vendor to ensure the ‘identifier’ feature (akin to caller ID) on the Vertex devices is compatible with the Motorola radios. Booman suggested delayed approval of the capital request until the particulars are addressed.

Municipal Resources Inc. VP and COO Alan Gould, accompanied by former fire chiefs Robert Loomer and Ed Walker, addressed the Board regarding the proposed study of Berlin’s three public safety departments (Police, Fire, Rescue).  Gould states that MRI has a strong New England presence, has studied small and large departments, has a team of 15 public safety specialists, and that MRI’s final recommendations have a high rate of implementation.
Bickford said his strongest concerns were the Board of Fire Engineer’s pursuit of a new ladder truck, and that the Fire and Rescue chiefs ‘don’t get along.’  Bickford said he was concerned, too, with the validity of call logs, and the Police Chief’s request for two patrol officers per shift.  
Small departments studies do not rely exclusively on call logs, said Gould.  Gould said MRI’s final reports provide analysis of: (1) stated concern(s); (2) review of best versus present practices, and offer (3) specific recommendations.

Andrew stated concern over departmental structures and mutual aid demands.  Andrew noted the Police are full and part time, but the Fire and Rescue Departments are staffed with call responders.  Andrew noted that the Fire and Rescue chiefs are nearing retirement age, and that several patrolmen are also licensed EMTs.  Andrew said his concerns are less over day-to-day operations as much as with the organization of departments in the most cost conscious way with an eye towards maintaining volunteerism.

Booman noted the amount of cued residential and commercial development, and the two highways that cross town.  Gould warned that, without the appropriate public safety structure in place, the potential exists for ‘helter skelter’ patches and increased inefficiency. Gould said MRI reports serve as ‘roadmaps’ for towns.
The fees for services depend on the scope of services.  Gould said typically MRI works from an RFP and bids on a specific scope of service.  Fees can also be set with a ‘not to exceed’ cap.  Gould offered that a high-level study is not as expensive as a review of each aspect of each operation.  Gould suggested a sum “around or less than $20,000.”  
Planning Board member Tim Wheeler asked if MRI helps locate grants, and studies potential for regionalization of services.  Yes, said Gould, noting that MRI is helping a Metropolitan Area Planning Commission study the potential merger of the Ashland and Hopkinton Fire Departments.  Other regional synergies could exist for equipment, K9 units, ladder trucks, pooled radio purchases, etc.
Ricard asked about the study timeline.  Gould said a draft report is generally prepared within three months from the awarding of the contract.  Following Board input, MRI finalizes its report and makes a presentation of its findings and recommendations.  MRI can also remain aboard to assist with implementation of recommendations. MRI representatives completed their presentation.
Boy Scout Colton Valchuis asked for permission to build raised planters at the Community Gardens.  The Board advised that the project should be overseen and sanctioned by the Agricultural Commission.  

Bickford moved to reconsider the Board’s unanimous (3-0) January 6, 2014 vote to approve a raise for the Fire Chief. Instead of a 25% increase in pay and increase in hours.  Bickford preferred the chief cut his work load and await the final public safety study recommendations.  Ricard stated he’s already short the hours needed for the job. Andrew seconded the motion to reconsider.

Bickford blamed Ricard’s workload on the department’s response to Solomon Pond Mall calls, arguing an agreement exists to shift primary mall response to Marlborough. Bickford wished to change his support for the Fire budget.  Andrew favored letting the budget proceed to FinCom for discussion, adding that the proposed public safety study doesn’t preclude pay increases.  Andrew motioned/Booman seconded to re-approve the FY15 Fire Department budget as presented. The motion passed 2-1 with Bickford dissenting.
The Board recessed briefly at 8:45 p.m. and resumed business at 8:53 p.m.

Wheeler requested the status of the Indian Head Farm solar project.  Andrew said the inspection fees need to be set, but that relief on the fees would be possible if the developer, Blue Wave Capital, wanted to propose a PILOT (Payment In Lieu Of Taxes) agreement with the town. 
Wheeler said he’s denying tree clearing until the building permit is pulled.  Wheeler said he’d ask Blue Wave to ensure the Interim Electrical Inspector has whatever he needs to inspect the project.  Wheeler assured he’d advise Blue Wave that the inspection fees could be negotiated against any proposed PILOT. The Board discussed setting the fees at its next meeting on Tue., Jan. 21.  

The Board unanimously (3-0) accepted the resignation of Don Richer from the Board of Appeals.  The Board unanimously voted to shift Associate Board members Kevin Diggins Sr. and Jeanne Survell to regular Board of Appeals membership.  The Board unanimously voted (3-0) to appoint Dennis Bartlett as a regular Board of Appeals member.
The Board voted unanimously (3-0) both to appoint Robert Fatta and Richard Mariani to the Cable Advisory Committee, and again to sign a letter of authorization for the Committee to negotiate with different potential television providers (with final contracts to be executed by the Board of Selectmen).
The Board voted 3-0 to approve payments from the 1870 Town Hall Revolving Account. 
The Board voted 3-0 to join Bolton to apply for a grant to study regionalized public safety dispatching options, including the merits of joining the Devens regional dispatch center. Galvin said Bolton will administer the grant.

The Board voted 3-0 to open the May 5, 2014 Annual Town Meeting warrant.
The Board voted 3-0 to approve a $78,000 Energy Committee FY15 Capital request for insulation upgrades to the attic space above the dispatch center.

The Board postponed consideration of a draft Police Dept. ‘ride along’ release of liability form.

Booman asked what the Town could do about Maplewood Farm’s weekend horse show held in an indoor riding arena which does not have a certificate of occupancy.  Andrew said Town Counsel and the Building Inspector had discussed seeking an injunction on Friday to try to block the event.  Bickford asked about Maplewood’s state administrative appeal of the Building Inspector’s CO stance.  Booman said it was troublesome that, though the town is defending itself from Maplewood’s suit, the Berlin Rescue Squad was advertised to be serving the event, and that a Berlin patrolman was hired for a detailfor the event. Andrew agreed the situation was ‘awkward.’  
The Board delayed action on the Cable Access Committee’s request to destroy old equipment to request more information about the equipment to be destroyed.

The Board discussed the letter sent to the Board of Assessors by the new owner of the former Spooky World property. In his letter, the owner suggested the Town should buy the property.  The Board granted Bickford’s request to approach the owner to gather more information and report back to the Board. 
At 9:53 p.m., the Board voted unanimously to adjourn, 3-0.

Respectfully submitted,

Mary E. Arata

Administrative Secretary

Berlin Board of Selectmen

